

MINUTES

August 27, 2008, 3:00p.m. -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES
ROLL CALL
	Present
	Lydia Aydlett, John Bardo, Mary Kay Bauer, Richard Beam, Ted Coyle, Terry Folger, Steven Ha, Elizabeth Heffelfinger, Eleanor Hilty,  Gary Jones, Frank Lockwood, Marylou Matoush, Ron Mau, Erin McNelis, Sharon Metcalfe, Sean O’Connell, Philip Sanger, Krista Schmidt, Lori Seischab, Austin Spencer, Barbara St. John, Michael Thomas, Cheryl Waters-Tormey, Laura Wright

	Members with Proxies:
	Jamie Davis

	Members absent
	Patricia Bailey, Wayne Billon, Don Connelly, Jack Sholder, Jack Summers

	Recorder
	Nancy Carden


APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
	Motion:
	To approve the minutes of April 2008.  Sharon Metcalf is listed as present and absent.  On the bottom of page 1, insert “and Kyle Carter”.  Motion to approve minutes with two modifications.  Voice vote.  Unanimous. 


CHANCELLOR’S REMARKS
	Chancellor Bardo
	· We just finished a two hour session upstairs, as most of you were there, so we probably have already covered a lot of these issues. We are looking at a possible 2-3 % budget cut this year, which would mean, if the fact this materializes, as we anticipate it will, we would expect the state to certainly not let us have money, not that they would take it away.  I would anticipate therefore in the long session that these cuts would be more permanent next year, just so you are aware.  That probably is the biggest issue out there statewide.

· We are continuing with UNC-Tomorrow; that is moving along.  A meeting is scheduled with Kyle, the VC’s and deans to walk through the linking of the internal strategies for using  ?????  with the UNC Tomorrow requirements. 
· We are going to continue to focus a lot more attention on improving our enrollment situation.  We knew we were going to take a hit, consequently we didn’t let our standards go back down.  There were some other areas that softened, however, that we didn’t’ expect to soften.   Distance education grew a little bit but not the level we would have anticipated, while resident credit graduate declined somewhat.
· A new leadership council has been formed.  The easiest way to think about this is an extended Executive Council. This is not intended to replace anything else.  This is an attempt to restructure the university to be more effective in dealing with the issues that you all face every day in the classroom in getting resources and to get the decisions made, it is increasingly important that we move a lot of traditional central administration functions to the dean’s offices so that you can have impact more directly and have interaction more directly over the things that affect you.  We have to work through what that means.  How we actually devolve a lot of that.  All of our audit systems, for example, are set up as if the vice chancellors controlled everything.  All of our finance systems are set up that way.  All of our reporting systems to General Administration are set up that way.  Even the ways in which we make administrative decisions are set up that way.  And so what we are really trying to do now is to figure out what are the big issues we need to deal with to keep all of our administrative systems so that they allow the colleges to function as real administrative units, and that really is the shorthand version of what we are trying to do.  There’s just a lot of work to be done.  Because we are a rapidly changing university, one of the difficulties you get into is that, if the University is stable, you can make all decisions central.  It doesn’t matter. When you are in a very graphically moving University, taking six months to do something can take way too long.  And so, what we are attempting to do, is to figure out those things that we can and must devolve to the colleges, so that the decisions get made there and they don’t go any further, that those are the decisions  Conceptually that is very simple, in practice it is very, very difficult. Legal implications, Audit implications, structural implications.  There really is a big faculty issue here in that many of our colleges have very weak internal governance structure.  Generally, most major decisions were done at the university level, the assumption was that the senate perform that function, and university related committees perform that function.  It’s going to be very important when colleges evolve, appropriate committee structures, and meeting structures to allow these judgments to be made with faculty input into the decisions, because that‘s where a lot the decisions are actually going to be made.  So if something affects more than one college, it will probably come to the senate.  But many things that affect only that college, will probably never come to the senate.  I don’t know how many booknote schools, many schools are structured this way.  The one I worked at first was like this.  We met as a faculty every month. We had committees and other things that, we actually did votes as faculty, on things that were normal to the college, that were about you, like our own internal tenure and promotion at the college level, which on this case, have been very minimal. Those kind of questions that become very important as we move forward. Like voting on your own curriculum and how those go on at the university level; many preliminary conversations are done at the college level in these kinds of structures. So, there will be a lot of work that needs to be done inside the college. Our folks have this question about making them functional, making them responsive, and how do we get this to happen.  And that is basically the normal work of the Executive Council that had been there, but I’m looking for a broader group to affect that change.  T hat’s what this is, it isn’t anything unusual.  The question is , how do I know as Chancellor, that the question is clear, and it’s not being reinterpreted five different times.
COMMENTS: “I presume that resources “like people” will be falling down to the dean’s office, out of, as opposed of , not in addition to, administrative offices that presently exist.”
 Well, the answer to that is “yes” and “no”. That’s really where the problem is.  For example, there is certain audit checking functions that are going to have to be done, and in fact, it is likely to increase certain offices, because now they check one thing, and instead we will have them check six. So, you are going to have a lot of different things, in some cases we will have a devolving of positions, in some cases we will actually be increasing up things. In the next couple of years, because the auditors will have to audit the whole audit processes not just the processes at the university level, they now have to audit college levels which is where much of the action will be.  So the Audit Office is probably going to be increased not decreased.  Certain areas of Chuck’s shop that deal with monitoring are probably going to be increased, others areas will probably be decreased. (UNCLEAR)  I just don’t know how it’s going to shake out. The dean’s offices are fairly (UNCLEAR) , I’m not talking about administrative assistants now declared budget officers, but someone who actually understands budgets at that level, if in fact decisions are actually going to be made about budgets.  If I’m running a department and all I have to do is look at some numbers once a month and see whether they’re balanced, a really good secretary can help me do that. If I actually make budget decisions, I’d better have someone who understands audit, who understand law, who understands the nature of what we can and cannot do  with certain kinds of funds, before we all get in trouble. So, historically at the university, all that was done here, and now it’s going to be done six times, five times. We are going to be devolving resources, that includes a fair amount of budget and control and a fair amount of faculty alignment???.  Then the question becomes how has Kyle been exercising, who’s responsible, as this year, where dean’s have control of positions?  So, if you hear the conversations, that’s what it is.  So, we are going to work through all those things as well, as we have the responsibility to the state to do that.  If we are going to be a good university of 15,000-16,000, we sure better be able to do this.
COMMENT: “So if we hear the buzzword about streamlining the process? How does this fit with that?”
Streamlining the process, for instance, the UNC system met Monday, and they just signed a contract with companies that do procurement.  We have a lot of work to do in our terms of programming to be able to access that procurement but once we do that then the question will be handled through our Purchasing office since 90% of all purchases with all procurements are through a standardized list.  That’s a very big change that will shake us.  In terms about adding a layer, think about if a faculty position is approved, think about the number of people it has to go through:  department, dean, Kathy Wong, AJ Grube, Kyle who makes sure they have the original and then it goes back.  Everything except that first step of the dean talking with Kathy goes away. It’s a great and simplifying process.  Someone in Kyle’s office will still have to monitor the process. That’s what we are trying to accomplish.  It may result in more people; it may result in less people.  I wish I could tell you a lot more specifics right now.  It might be that we are so early, right now we are trying to solve (UNDETECTABLE).  
COMMENT: “The biggest question on my mind, I suggested it a few years ago when PACE came out, that just like we adopted professionals to look at our branding, there are people who know lean office, it is not something new or invented, but just using those philosophies like that, are just “no brainers”, it seems in companies it’s low hanging fruit, its what you do, if you don’t, you’re out of business.  It seems to be resisted in academia, and yet it’s is just so obvious.”
It is obvious.  There have been a number of recommendations.  However, I will also say there is no business, pharmaceuticals, hospitals, i.e.,  that is regulated more than public education. And so, a lot of the things we do look just plain goofy.  Why would you do that?  No business would ever do that.  We are responding to specific state mandates.  There are a lot of things that are required in state business that I would never do.  I know that. And yet it is a mandate we must deal with; it is what it is. And so, what we are looking at is where can we eliminate those things.  I’ve got one right now that drives me nuts and drives you nuts.  If you work with budgets.  The university has budget flexibility.  
In state accounts, we can move money anywhere we need to move it to get a job done.  I can’t move them out of state accounts.  For instance, I can’t move money from the English department to football, that’s illegal.  I can’t move money from football to the English department, that’s illegal.  But I can move money from the English department to the Philosophy department; that’s perfectly fine. The state budget office requires us to budget every dollar in the University by budget code. It has no meaning. I can move that money from budget code to budget code, at will, regardless of what money or what budget code I put it in the first place.  The auditor only monitors your expenditures, not your expectations. So, we have two to three people on this campus who do nothing but put money into budget codes, so the state budget office can analyze where they think where are going to spend our money even though we can spend it in a total different pattern and it doesn’t violate anything, and it really is goofy.  No other entity in the state of North Carolina has budget flexibility except Universities and so the budget office as a real role to make sure that is happening.  In the Universities it doesn’t. We are proposing that they modify this and allow us to do a pooled budget where we simply say “engineering gets $10,000 in operating budget.”  And that means in spending money, you put it under the object code you want to spend in.  At the end of the year, the auditor comes in and asks if you used object codes that were legal for you to spend the money in.  Then we don’t have that person out there who has to guess what object codes you want to put your money in.  That is just a lottery that you can’t win.  It makes no sense if you are doing that but the state of North Carolina requires it so I’ve met several people, and that’s what they do.  I could much better use them making sure that we are doing it legally and that we are spending our money appropriately and money isn’t getting spent in departments and asking why is this happening here.  Those are the kinds of things that no business in the country would tolerate.  I thought it fascinating.
Thank you.  I appreciate the opportunity to be with you.



	Richard’s comments
	We will have to start our first meeting without the voting clickers.  Well Frank, if you want to dig in your pockets, instead of Kyle Carters, we could probably have them here the next time.  
COMMENT:  Are they on order?

COMMENT:  Who was supposed to order them?

COMMENT:  Someone in IT who got the quote and it was supposed to go to Anne in the Provost Office.  Nancy, please check on this.


	Action item:
	Nancy to check on voting clickers.

	Erin McNelis
	If everyone hasn’t met Nancy Carden, she’s the one who sent out the email, and helps keep me from forgetting everything.  She sent out a list of the faculty senate role, as well as the council assignments.  I believe most of the council chairs were going to, or may already have, tried to contact you in some way.  Seems that we are finding out that those who are on councils that were not from senate, not all those positions are a definite?  Is there anyone who did not see get in their email or was not able to see council assignments?

	Council Reports:
APRC/Ted Coyle
	There are some big shoes to fill.  The first APRC meeting is scheduled for September 12.  There will be some old business; putting some more stuff on the degree; talk about what should be included on a syllabus; receiving graduate credit or graduate credit while still an undergraduate; new business, how many repeats should we allow our students;  whether dual degree seeking students should be able to waive their university electives; other things that might come up.


	Collegial Review/Mary Kay Bauer
	I am waiting for some business to come to this council so I have not called a meeting date.  I do have a meeting time.

	Faculty Affairs/Philip Sanger
	We will be meeting on Friday’s, from 3-4 p.m., with the first meeting being scheduled for September 12th.  We are looking at developing a Task Force to earn a patent policy for students.  If they are not employees, they are an individual agents.  What is our policy and what are we going to do about it?   It’s a real problem actually in engineering.  The Course Eval is now rested in this little nest so I will be creating an expert panel, probably people that were on the task force before, but a small panel before to act in support of the faculty affairs council, to which policy changes will be promulgated. And anything else on your mind that affects Faculty Affairs.  


OLD BUSINESS

	Richard
	I know of no old business from last spring.  Is anyone else aware of anything.? 
COMMENT: There was an issue of the BB&T chair.  The issue was reviewed or reviewing proposals for this kind of chair.  Where is that?  
That project was taken on by the Task Force that the Provost and I created, and met over the summer at the request of the Chancellor, and I will touch on that in my report and try to satisfy any questions.

	Faculty Assembly delegate-Gary Jones
	Richard Beam distributed the Faculty Assembly Final Report from last year (from Judith Wegner), since Gary had to leave for class.


NEW BUSINESS
	Open Caucus Reponses/ Richard Beam
	We did at least attempt, to have an open caucus, at the beginning of the semester.  Due to changes in the schedule as it eventually evolved and Academic Affairs, there was some confusion as to the exact time and date, but there was some confusion.  So, Erin and I, and Chris Cooper and Phil came in towards the end of the hour; a seemingly small group, a couple did email about a couple of things.  The thought had occurred to several of us, that since it would appear that the senate meeting this week is likely to be short, we should be through by 5:00 today, that it might be desirable to attempt to schedule an additional opportunity for an open faculty caucus, my suggestion was that we use the time for the overflow scheduled for next week.  We already have the room booked it’s not going to be a major problem to set up a time and a place.  We already have the room, don’t we Nancy?  

COMMENT:  Yes.
Are there feelings that we need an additional opportunity?  I ask you all.  
COMMENT:  We need to engage with our topics.  
COMMENT:  Why show up?

If they don’t show up, they are telling us something, that they are not, either they don’t care or there’s nothing on their mind.  

COMMENT:  Since there were only four people, can you tell us, were there issues that were brought up, or that were sent to you, that would cause you.
Actually, they are on this agenda.  There was only a couple of issues that did come up.
COMMENT:  Rather than just scheduling another caucus, the attendance issue isn’t going to change unless we do something more.  If we schedule another caucus, we should advertise it, or post a flyer in every department, or something has to change because I wasn’t going to go.  I think there wasn’t more than six.  I think it is irresponsible to just let it keep going the way it is going.   We can’t expect a huge attendance all of a sudden if we don’t do anything about it.  I think we need to figure out another way to advertise.  I can’t imagine people don’t have issues on their mind with all the changes going on at the University.  People must have things to say.
COMMENT: The Chancellor made in his comments today an issue that the Senate needs to take action on and that is by decentralizing the university and putting more authority in the colleges, the colleges in turn will have to re=-write their bylaws.  A lot of those bylaw are 5-6 years old and represent a college with a, a university with a different kind of structure.  Rather than each college going its own way, it might be better if one of the Councils would try develop a template with some set of issues that the colleges ought to consider incorporating in their bylaws. Intermediate sides of the university’s, within our University system to see what their college bylaws look like.  That would help us structure bylaws that perhaps are a little more consistent and certainly a little more complex.
COMMENT:  I don’t disagree. But I think that may be a little premature.  Doesn’t the council have to meet and decide how the structure is going to be before we can structure our bylaws around that or is that something you envision in tandem?
COMMENT:  The colleges are really going to have to write their bylaws, and so, you are either going to get ahead of it or you’re not going to have an impact. My concern is, that the senate takes a position as to the elements that need to go into those bylaws before the different colleges start writing. It may seem a little early, but better a little early than a little late.  As I said, if most of the colleges start writing their own bylaws, you’ve lost your ability for suggestions.  Here we have this overview suggestion.  That is my concern.
I think that is very legitimate.  I think part of what I see as the related, perhaps complicating issue, is that a number of things that deal with the structure of governance within the colleges, come out of the constitution and bylaws of the general faculty, which are hopefully going to be in the process of revision.  One of the items for today, is to form the Rules Committee who will continue the work that was done last year.  So. I think that may be an issue that fits neatly in the work of the Rules Committee, and that is certainly something I encourage that group to keep in mind whether it’s developing a template or structuring those constitution and bylaws so that they address some of these issues.
COMMENT:  I would suggest the college bylaws be posted on the senate website, otherwise, there is no assurance they will have a life.  In Other words, if the college bylaws are written, a faculty member needs to have a place to go look at them.  Within the college, there is no place up for the faculty members to go look at them.  It seems to me it’s a logical thing for the senate to house those college bylaws somewhere on their site so that the faculty members can find them.  No-one in the college of business has the bylaws except for you.
COMMENT:  If we want people to come to the caucus, could we make a list of suggested topics and that be one of them? Basically explaining how this will affect everybody.  I mean, not really an agenda, but just suggested topics and that might stir some interest.  
COMMENT:  I think that might be a very good way to get some attention.  Caucus, in general, doesn’t fire people up, but if you put a couple of topics on there, and I think you get a forest fire going in a heartbeat; may be for good reasons or not. Last year at one course eval, you would have thought that would have been enough to fire up anything, but one person showed up.  maybe peole are just too busy. 
COMMENT:  I totally agree with what you are saying, and I wonder if there isn’t a way as senator members that we could also take an agenda out to their faculty and their department and maybe meet them on different grounds, like dinner at the Mad Batter or UCLub and try to have more of a conversation over these issues. Talk to them.
Certainly one thing I see as an obligation of all of us in this area is to network with our colleagues and constituents and find out what is bothering them, how they feel about things.  We should not just be representing our own opinions.
COMMENTS:  The faculty forum is a way that our colleagues are really talking back about the things that are very heartfelt.  The way that the campus is going to shake up. 
I’m getting the sense that there is the desire for an additional caucus this next week, Wednesday at 3:00, here.  

COMMENT:  This doesn’t allow for time to properly advertise, to get people interested, to get feedback from your college. One week may not be enough for that.
COMMENT:  If we are going to do something differently, do it later, here.  I think one thing that came up last caucus, is, we’ve got a senate, who cares.  I mean, what role does it have in the University? I think that may be at route of some of it.  I think senate is not used as a problem solver, that’s probably not the right word.  As a source of action with any ability to make it happen. 
COMMENT:  UNCLEAR

COMMENT:  It might be useful several times during the year to indicate to the faculty that the senate is going to deal with a particular issue that they think is of general concern to the faculty, and invite the faculty to the senate.  Saying, you know, this issue will be what the senate will discuss or deal with, and all faculty are invited to participate.  Sort of an open forum- for faculty.
COMMENT:  We could have caucus by college if we wanted to gather together issues.
It may be easier to do colleges than university wide.

COMMENT:  I don’t know how it happens that I have class at 4:00 on such days I apologize for that.  When we send out an invitation to caucus, we might also mention a few things we accomplished last year, and one thing is the BB&T deal was done through senate.  We do have some influence and I agree a little more time and perhaps some agenda items might draw a larger crowd.  I left a few pieces of paper regarding Faculty Assembly with Richard.
COMMENT:  I teach with Sharon on a distance learning program, and has anyone considered using some of the communication technology to solicit people meetings with people instead of face to face meetings. It’s too difficult for me. There are many different types of communication technologies.  
COMMENT:  I know Laura Cruz, the other former senate secretary, had another site that included a blog or something, that she had used to try to get feedback from before.  I don’t know, I can’t speak for her as to how well it worked but again it could have been in the advertising.  If you’re not aware that there is something, it’s hard to participate.  Things have been attempted, but not been successful.
As I am interpreting things, so what we are saying is that we do need more and hopefully better opportunities for broad based faculty input.
COMMENT:  How about if Faculty Affairs Council take it to come up with a format, an agenda, and send to you, a plan or an approach, to how we can broaden it, to market it.  Other than that, who will take that action to make it happen.  
That would be great.

COMMENT: We meet on the 12th.
COMMENT:  One of the things I’ve noticed with department heads, I do department head workshops and whatever, not many people on campus are aware of the work you are doing, and that is the point you are making.  So this year what I am doing on all department head workshop agendas, I am doing a Faculty Senate update, and I’m at every meeting, so I’m going to do and I may ask some of you to get involved.  Here are the ongoing issues and here are the actions that I am taking and if you are interested in this you need to be getting involved, and you need to be getting your faculty involved, so I’m going to do what I can with department heads to get the word out about the work that’s being done.
We probably need to move on, one of the problems we discovered at the Planning Team is that we are short on senatorial representation on the planning team, based on the initial group that met a week ago from E&AP, H&HS, and the library. Krista had been on and somehow or another you got left off, since you are the only senator from the library, and you should have been included on that list. Specifically the planning team meets once a month on Wednesday, the week before the senate meets from about 12-2. Lunch is provided by the Chancellor’s office and is usually rather nice.  I guess the simplest thing to do is to ask if there are 8 or more volunteers from each of the two colleges that are currently unrepresented from that body.  Is there anyone from E&AP who would like to volunteer to be on that group, interested, sometimes entertaining, usually informative.  And, anyone from Health and Human Sciences; Sharon, as I said, meetings are 12-2ish on Wednesdays, the week before the senate meets.  I believe Nancy sent out the complete senate calendar, it included the planning team meetings. Obviously there isn’t a penalty if you can’t come to every meeting.  Lots of us can’t.  Occasionally people have to leave early because of class or something.  We do try to discuss upcoming agenda items.  Usually the chancellor and or the Provost.  The provost almost always and the chancellor is there frequently who fills us in on what is going on.  As part of the, correct me if I get the title wrong, the application for the designation as a Carnegie engaged institution.  One of the things that has come up, and actually historically the senate has done this or has had such a big group, back a number of years ago, and faded and went the way of all things. But there was a subcommittee at one point of the senate whose function basically was to deal with monitoring, keeping track of what is being done in terms of civic engagement activities, and so on.  And as part of that application, at least, as of the last draft, which I am not sure is totally final yet, there was the suggestion that there would be introduced to the senate a motion to establish a senate subcommittee through the appropriate council, which I see in the draft Gary gave me, he has not suggested what that is, which council that would be, but to look at such issues.  This is outside of the normal routine of proposing things, so it probably should go to a council for consideration, unless it is such an obvious thing that you wish to take action on it directly. 
 The draft as Gary gave it to me was to establish a faculty senate subcommittee under the appropriate senate council charged with monitoring selected faculty community engagement efforts as they might involve aspects of the evaluation of faculty, academic curricula, and the Quality Enhancement Plan,  and, through the senate, to provide feedback and advice to university administration on related matters of faculty concern.  I think what I see as being slightly problematic, we are looking at both evaluation of faculty, which is technically would fall under the Collegial review council and aspects of curriculum which falls under APRC, so I’m not sure which of those bodies would be most appropriate, or if it should be a separate entity.
COMMENT: I’m not actually sure what the, (UNCLEAR) can you just clarify (UNCLEAR)
To be honest, I am not really sure.  I know there was some discussion at the planning team meeting, there are, at least, as far as we believe, there is already an agency which may or may not have faculty representation, but somewhere in the administrative offices that is dealing with many of these same issues, so there is a question of redundancy as well.  Plus the idea there should be some faculty input.  
COMMENT:

Our Carnegie classification application is due September 1st which if looming upon us, and one of the things in the application that we have to respond to that is very important, is what do we do institutionally to keep track of, to encourage, to facilitate this civic engagement and our engaged activities.  We have the American Democracy Project, Service Learning, our QEP, we’ve got all these pockets of things going around, but we don’t have anything that kind of brings it under one umbrella. And so, this is an attempt, is my guess, I wasn’t part of this conversation, but I have been part of that application process.  This is an attempt to have a body of faculty members, you are the ones who are dealing with these engaged activities, as well as administrators, kind of come together, and say okay, let’s all be aware of what’s going on, and how can we when we’re seeing that all these different entities have the same issue, how are we going to know that if we don’t have this umbrella, and then how can we address that need or that concern, or that reward, you know, for such activity.  So this is an attempt to get things going.
COMMENT: I can see one battle, we are as we adopt the Boyer model, each department is going to do it in  their own way and their own time, and realistically, I think a lot of the departments are going to still insist that you have to publish, notwithstanding, that you can substitute using the Boyer’s model.  I think if we had a place where people could look at examples of engagement that were used by the departments that would spread the Boyer model more evenly and more rapidly across this campus.
COMMENT:  I think one of the first charges for this group would be to design exactly what their assumption is, what is the need and then what is our function going to be in the perimeters of that need. I hope that helps.
COMMENT: We had a discussion with Carol Burton on the QEP and to some degree, when Bob talked to her, if you look as an institution, the QEP is the gospel for us going forward and the lead initiative.  You look at service learning, you look at my own center, which is the focal point of the engagement with the Kimmel School.  I would have thought the QEP in its structure somehow would have this element and ought to include administrator, faculty, in some of its implementation.  Now maybe I was wrong.

	
	COMMENT:  It has a steering committee that has all of those representatives.  We have a body that is designed for QEP.  It might not be assigned from the senate, it might not be senate members.

	
	COMMENT:  Unclear

	
	COMMENT:  My gut, says, “NO”, another committee. If it has a reason, it’s okay.

	
	COMMENT: Unclear

	
	COMMENT:  I think it is kind of a “lets all be informed on what is going on” but its also, what are the issues with this pocket, this pocket, and this pocket, and where are those issues creating a thing that need to be addressed. That’s the big question, institutionally, what are we doing? And so, you know, I think your point about the QEP.  But the QEP, you’ve got to realize has all kinds of other things that we are dealing with just to get it up and running and whatever, where this is a piece of it.
COMMENT:  How about this?  Some type of joint QEP/Senate activity or committee that would give some focus to engagement, but not be a entity separate on its own?
COMMENT: Maybe we ought to find out what the QEP Steering Committee does, who is on it, and see if there is a need to create something here.
COMMENT:  Sounds to me like, no criticism of Gary, cause I think this is a good idea, this is largely a staff type function, this does not require specific faculty expertise in terms of keeping track of what is going on.
COMMENT: But the issues?
COMMENTS:  The issues that come out of that, it seems to me, in light of what Gary has proposed here as a motion, potentially could go to any of the three councils depending on the specific nature of the issue that arises. But, if the existing QEP Committee with faculty representation is already keeping track of things as things emerge, we could request that they then inform us so that we can take that issue and assign it to whichever council is appropriate.
COMMENT:  You have to realize too, there are only a few departments that are involved in the QEP even though a lot of QEP activity is going on out there across the institution. We are not institutional yet, with the QEP. So, the Carnegie 
Classification negations of an institution is institutional and they want to know what is everything that is going on, whether it is part of QEP or not.  So you could argue its all part of QEP, and I would too, but not formally yet.
COMMENT:  I think what I am suggesting is somebody in the Provost Office is probably keeping track of these engagement activities whether is it officially service learning, QEP, or whatever. 

COMMENT:  Are you doing that Beth?

COMMENT:  We don’t have a clearinghouse, now.  Truthfully those divisions that report, like Service Learning reports to the Provost Office, whatever, they keep their own activities.  Carol certainly has all the QEP, and the American Democracy activities, we have them in pocket, again, its all siloed.  Part of the issue is bringing things together.  I’m not sure,  I’m guessing as to what this has come from, but Gary has been working on the Carnegie application also, along with Carol, so I’m sure this is an attempt, to create an institutional structure.
COMMENT: Is there a continuing report requirement?

COMMENT: Oh, I’m sure there is.  They aren’t going to give us their blessings and then go away.  Now you have to respond,. I don’t remember how many years you have to continuously prove your case, to still meet those standards.
COMMENT:  The benefit of being able to mass all of the things we do to be able to toot our horns, that ties into UNC-Tomorrow, it ties into a lot of things, if we want to not have our budgets wacked anymore. We can demonstrate that we are delivering the goods out into the community, I think that is important to all of us.  But it’s already being done.
Since that appears to be part of a “catch all”, could someone from your council get together with Gary, and try to clarify what exactly is being proposed here, and then try to coordinate things with Carol and others in the Provost Office and so, to find out what for sure what has actually been done already. I see no point in the senate creating a specialized task force or something that is going to serve as essentially a redundant purpose.  If there’s already folks involved in doing this, we need to figure out how to get them talking to each other and determine whether or not there are issues that need to come back to the senate.  I think it would be unwise for us to think about taking action on this motion, because I don’t think we know enough.
COMMENT:  Could somebody form the QEP steering Committee could come to our meetings.  
COMMENT:  I will call Carol.

	
	Action Item:  Phil Sanger will contact Carol Burton.

	
	

	
	Let’s move on.  One of the results, actually there were a couple of things, that came to me, out of the somewhat aborted caucus attempts, one that clearly needs consideration , probably by collegial review, is the idea that a number of universities, at least several of our sister institutions, have a policy in place for the extension of the tenure clock, under specific kinds of circumstances, the absence make a disruption of key services, needs for medical, maternity, parental leave, things like that, and how that affects the whole tenure and promotion policy.  Specifically the tenure clock, someone has a car accident and they have to take a year of medical leave, does the clock keep running or does it stop?  I don’t think that is addressed in our current document and it probably should be, as well as other issues related to that?

	
	COMMENT:  Do we not anything in place, actually there was someone in our department who last year went on medical leave, and we stopped the clock.
COMMENT:  We do, it’s not part of our document.  We do have a process but the idea here is that this should be formalized and be part of the document. At least in theory, it would fall to a specific administrator to make the decision , yes or no.

	
	COMMENT:  Well, the department head recommends to the dean, and the dean recommends to the Provost and that’s how it gets done.

	
	COMMENT:  What if a department did not give the same set of circumstances.

	
	COMMENT:  I think a policy is a great idea.

	
	It should be enshrined in the document as official policy.

	
	COMMENT:  There’s another thing I would like to have put in it, was last year, the early tenure, I did not meet the standard of exemplary. I have not idea of what that standard is.  The provost said here it would, “blow my socks off”.  I don’t understand that.  If we’re going to have the opportunity for faculty to go up for tenure early, we ought to have the process and standards since we are re-doing all that stuff.
COMMENTS:  Blow my socks off, got it!
COMMENTS:  And there’s a different standard for early promotion. It’s not exemplary, it’s another word.
COMMENTS:  Since you’re opening up Pandora’s box, I’ll open it a little bit further. I have an issue with extension of the window for tenure, given that we have changed all the *** rules and turned it upside down, and laid on standards for tenure, as a result of all these policy changes.  I’m not against policy changes, I’m just saying if you’re going up for tenure, and from what we hear, the provost is going to apply the new rules, regardless of your situation.  It seems difficult for me to understand that we don’t have any way of either going up and giving an initial review, and saying, well, it’s okay, but you’ve got to do some of this and come up the second year, and these different standards. So that I’m going to throw a blanket extension of one year to all tenure & promotions effective immediately this year as a result of the policy changes that are good, but you can’t respond to in one year.
COMMENT:  Actually, there is a clause in your document, senate made sure there was a clause there that said you could petition to go up under the old standards. And there is a process for that, it is in there. And so, for that reason because people are going through college transition.  We’ve got people going up for tenure this year, and it’s all the old documents and so there is a clause in it and we even pulled it out separately to distribute to people; it’s one little section. So, it is in there and there is a process and that will be used, I’m sure,  it should be.

COMMENT: I’ve heard Kyle say many times that “I’m going to apply the new standard”
COMMENT:  Unless you use that clause.  There is that clause in there and there is that process and that’s people right to petition for that.
COMMENT:  I go up next year, (UNCLEAR), once it gets out of the college, what am I going to do?  You said there’s this process, but I’m not aware of that.
COMMENT:  Oh it is. I’ll be glad, I mean Richard probably knows where it is, but I’ll be glad to, I mean, Richard probably knows where it is , I’ll give it to Nancy.  The senate developed it for this very reason.  Nancy, help me to remember.  I’ll write it down too.
COMMENT:  Rather than sending it to me, why don’t you just send it to all faculty?  I’m not wishing to create problems, but I certainly don’t know everyone who might be eligible and short term.
COMMENT:  We’ve had some discussion around this, I think all tables have been talking about this new process. I mean we’ve even got departments, that’s part of my report today, that will still be under the old documents, as you well know, and some will move forward.  As of next year, everybody has to move forward.  We were hoping to be there this year, but it was too much of a change.  I mean, we’ve got to do it right, so, some departments will continue working this year.  I’ll talk about that.
COMMENT:  So some departments’ process was approved this year?
COMMENT: Yes.

COMMENT:  We actually, for the first time since I’ve been here, our TPR documents got comments back.
COMMENT:  Yes they did, because I spent hours upon hours on it. And so did Kyle. I mean, we both reviewed those very extensively and tried to get feedback.
COMMENT: And feedback is different that approval.
COMMENT: That’s true, that’s trued, but there are some that have been approved. I know, but we’ve got two colleges that are about done with it.
COMMENT: Especially ought to send that to those of us who are going up for tenure this year.
COMMENT:  I’ll send it.

ACTION ITEM:  Beth to send document.

COMMENT:  One thing that was mentioned, I mean maybe that some people may not realize, whether or not they should, cause every year that I’ve been here, so far, we’ve been changing a bit. And I feel like I understand where I stand, but there may be people who may not know they should go up under the new one or the old one.  I don’t know if there’s a way to do a preliminary review.  Presumably their departments have gotten them ready, but 
COMMENT: The college should…
COMMENT:  Really, in all fairness, where in the process becomes doable?, then it should apply to all those people starting the tenure track that year.  And all the people in front of that should be considered (UNCLEAR) ??
COMMENT:  Remember, we had a discussion about putting in your individual personnel file the TPR policy that pertains when you came here, and then we didn’t make it through, so I think it’s whatever applies that you want???
COMMENT:  That is, but that clause is there, that process is there, though.
COMMENT:  UNCLEAR
COMMENT:  I think really after reading those documents, and I read the old ones and the new ones, there are very, very few departments with grade discrepancies.  And I think we are in better shape.
Okay, one of the other things that since the bylaws met, that we do at t his meeting, is to establish a rules committee.  The rules committees consists of members of the senate, is chaired by the vice chair of  faculty and it’s  basic function is as the watchdog and chief editorial agency for the constitution and bylaws, both of the senate and general faculty, which are I know a considerable amount of work that was done last, but there is much more to be done, simply to bring those documents in conformity with the restructured university which happened what, a year and a half ago now, and there is still language that refers to the four undergraduate colleges and various other kinds of things.  My personal take is that there is relatively little major substantive work except for trying to clarify language.  The basic ideas in the constitution and bylaws are very straightforward and fairly understandable.  It’s largely a matter of, I think, of cleaning it up, and altering committee structures and so on, so that they appropriately reflect a significantly different university. It would seem to me that a committee of four, five, it says five in the by-laws, okay, so we have a chair, so we have one.  So, I’m looking for 4 volunteers. That’ one.

COMMENT:  How often do you meet?

COMMENT:  Once a month.

We need more.  
COMMENT:  Do we assign those who don’t show without proxy?
COMMENT:  There is an awful lot of people who aren’t here today. Why don’t you distribute an email or something, because this puts an awful burden on those who do show up.  
COMMENT:  There’s about four who aren’t here today.

COMMENT:  Sounds good.

Okay, Erin, will you check on emails.  From the senate membership, we are 3/5ths of the way.

COMMENT: Oh, Wait, here’s a 5th.
I would suggest that you brow-beat the other people who were here as well.
COMMENT:  Check.

Okay, well hopefully we can resolve that in the next couple of minutes, cause that committee does need to start; one of the complicating issues here is that the constitution and bylaws of the general faculty have to be finalized and approved by the senate, and then there has to be an open forum with the faculty at large, or at least the opportunity for that, and then there has to be a vote by the general faculty. So, there is a certain amount of pressure of time at least to get the bulk of these revisions done in fairly short order, I understand we are all busy. 



	
	


REPORTS AND UPDATES

	Beth Tyson Lofquist for Kyle Carter
	Kyle extends his regrets for not being here.  He is trying to figure out what staffing will be able to be distributed to campus given the budget limitations he just received.  Course management system, as you well know, the task force recommended that we stay with the same management system for various reasons however, we don’t want to limit the create entrepreneurial spirits of people needing other things that our management system will not allow.  So there is a process being developed to petition  to use another system, so that the support structures are in there in place for students and faculty, that’s the main issue there. So, that is being developed and will be coming out soon.
Collegial review documents-where are we?  Some will move forward, we are in the final stages right now of trying to get the last tweaking done of those that are ready; we are working with the deans, some will remain the same for this year. The Dec. 1st deadline is the deadline, to get your document, if you are one of those departments that will be using your former document, you have until Dec.1st to submit from the dean’s to the Provost’s office with the changes for next year. So, you’ve got another semester basically to work on that.  Most of the clarification as you probably will note, is around the scholarship of engagement.  At the department heads workshop this past week, a lot of the conversation was around “what is the external peer review process” and whatever and one of the things we are finding we are getting caught up with is, to be engaged doesn’t mean that you have to count it as your scholarship. You can do all kinds of engaged scholarly activity or engaged activity as service. If you want to count it as a scholarship piece, it has to be taken to that level of external peer review, widely disseminated and that kind of thing. So, that’s been most of the “hanks” around that, that I have heard from department heads.
Course-evals. The Provost finalized the recommendations with the exception of the open-ended comments that there is a statement to department heads and to departments to be careful about how you use open-ended comments. Make sure you substantiate any claims you make with more than just the open-ended comments.  Other than that, all the other recommendations were approved and that, its’ now or will be posted on our website.  We will continue moving forward as a task force on tweaking course-eval.  I hope all of you got, I sent out the dates for course evaluations for this semester for all courses, no matter when they start or when they end, and I really hope you are putting those on your syllabi.  That will be very helpful to try to increase the response rates.
COMMENT:  To that, I think you tried to respond to other people, that wanted two full weeks of eval time at the end, and that’s what it showed.  I think its not actually two weeks, its something like eleven days or twelve days, but it carries five weeks for responding to peoples desires.???
Phil was very much involved in getting those things finalized.  
Retention-we’re making a little progress as you well know, our retention rate last year was 64.6 or 66.4. Actually it’s (66.4%).  Looks like we will possibly be about 71% this year.  That’s the figure I heard today.  Many things are in place.  We’re really zooming in on that first year experience, cause the rate from first year to second year is the one that gives us the most trouble and so several things are going on., Western Peaks, Standard Brothers, Circle of Friends.  Don’t ask me what all those things are, I’m not intricately involved.  But anyway, we have several initiatives going on and from what I understand most of them are in Scott-Walter hall for residential first year students.  We are finalizing our report to SACS that is due next week, our follow-up report, so Melissa Wargo is working diligently on that.. Our application to Carnegie to be classified as an engaged institution, which has been a very cumbersome project, Carol Burton is in charge of that and she has had others that have been helping, and some of you  may have given some of that information, and if you have, thank you very much.  That has been a hard task and they have worked hard. Budget cuts and enrollment is down. Our enrollment did not materialize.  We had more people that paid the deposit, even though we increased out deposit, almost tripled this year, and made it not refundable.  There were several students who ended up not coming even with that case. So we are down about,, I think the Chancellor said today, about 150 and our graduate enrollment is down, our distant enrollment is down..  What we are hearing is that many of those students that deposited and were in good standing from high school were called, and what we are hearing is that with the economy the way it is, they have decided to stay and go to a community college for the first two years.  So that’s one big issue, and I’m hearing that community college enrollment is way up. So, this economy is taking its toll.  I guess giving up $300 and $400 deposit is not like paying three and four thousand dollars extra in tuition when you look at the tuition, room ,and board,, when you look at the differences, so that is being watched carefully.
The Provost office sent out a newsletter, or will be going out, today or tomorrow.  We tried to be a little entertaining with it so you will see some funny captions and bad pictures, but not all of it is entertaining, but we did try to be a little more catchy than we have the reputation to be.
UNC-Tomorrow Phased II report is due December 1st, so that is our response and how we are moving forward with the strategic actions and those things.
The last item that I had was, I did want to let you know that I am trying to help communicate the work of the faculty senate through my work with the department heads workshop and the department heads.  And I do hope that will help more people get involved in the decisions you are making and more interested in the work of the senate because it is important work.  If you have any questions, I will try to answer them, and if I can’t I will get the answer to you.

	
	QUESTION: Just a really quick question. With course eval’s, our department had a discussion, about one of the questions, so did you say there was some sort of policy, or recommendations, not policy?

	
	Well what’s happened is department heads will be privy to that information. Now, that’s right and the senate had recommended that that not happen.  It is up to the faculty member whether or not, correct me if I’m wrong, whether or not  they include that information in tenure, reappointment and promotion dossiere’s.
COMMENT:  It’s always been the faculty members’ discretion.

COMMENT: But the department head’s don’t have to document?  You said something about maybe recommendations…

Right, like if a department head is writing an annual faculty evaluation letter, and they saw something in the open-ended comments that was a flag, the caution is for them not to react to that totally without substantiating that claim that the students are making through either peer observations or materials or other ways of knowing what is happening with that faculty member.  To just pull that out is inappropriate. 
COMMENT:  So are you sending out some sort of statement about that?
Those are written guidelines and actually those are on our website, and they are called an (APR) Academic Procedure and Regulations and it is a course eval academic procedure and regulation.  
COMMENT:  Questions?  

COMMENT: We decided as a senate we didn’t want those comments made available to the department heads, so we’ve been overwritten. Do we have a chance to respond to that as a faculty senate, because people wonder if we have any power, and the answer is “we probably don’t have”. If the provost and the chancellor want to decide something different other than what we decide.
COMMENT:  The reality is, if you read the “Code”, the Chancellor is empowered to make all the decisions that affect the campus.  We do have some power in terms of influence. That doesn’t mean we are going to get what we request or every thing we ask for.
It is rare that, I mean, I understand your concern here, but it’s not like everything was said “I’m not going to accept it”. There were several recommendations came that maybe not everybody agreed with but they 
COMMENT:  It is certainly within our rights through the appropriate agency of the senate to express our displeasure.

COMMENT:  If you will recall, this was one of the main issues that we felt pretty strongly about, is that we didn’t want our department head to see stuff that we didn’t think was coming in from the negative fringe, when you say the department chair has to substantiate, what does that mean?  It would mean something if the department chair got a negative, felt that there was a problem, based on the eval statements that he or she got, that maybe then the department chair had to go and talk to the members of the class individually to get a much broader sample of their comments, which would be more fair to the faculty person.  
I think that was the point that was being made, not to use those comments in isolation.

COMMENT:  If that’s the point, why don’t we way it?
COMMENT:  It tries to.
It does, there is a statement, it may not say it as bluntly, it’s up there and there is a paragraph.  There is wording around that issue.
COMMENT:  It is disturbing to me, not necessarily the position on that particular issue, perhaps there are ways around it, but here the taskforce didn’t pull it out of thin air. It went in researched best practices in United states and academic institutions. Documented these best practices which clearly suggested there are real dangers for bias for human beings reading open-ended questions. And to have it overturned, is almost like saying, well, I know, regular human beings are affected by this but we’re not. It’s like “Duh”. Even if they were super human beings, department heads today, it doesn’t mean they are tomorrow, they change.
There are all kinds of things happening and to override best practices far beyond Western is disturbing in and of itself.  I am concerned about that but its to a process of how we somehow think we are not affected by what other normal people are, is well documented.
COMMENT: It flies in the face as a department we come up with our TPR procedures and requirements, based on our judgment about our area and it goes up the ladder and comes back down, but not here.  We have one best practice that seems has been picked on, selected out, it doesn’t make sense to me. I think that we ought to at least take a look at the language, the faculty senate should react back and see if we can’t get something that is more acceptable if it’s the determination of our administration to overcome best practices, I think we ought to figure out something that might mitigate ??  I get real concerned about this that you have to select it, that people can send back, as a real negative than a positive.(UNCLEAR)
COMMENT;  It also seems like this can be worked out at the department level because I think the English department has created policy for the department about how these are going to be reviewed.
COMMENT:  But that policy was trumped on by the Provost Office, I’m sorry. 
I don’t think so, but I could be wrong.  My understanding of it is that institutionally the department heads have a right to look at those.  If the department faculty and the department head have agreed not to look at them, I don’t know that what we have said institutionally trumps that. 
COMMENT: I agree with you.
COMMENT: That’s the solution then if your department is concerned about it, then that’s what your department passes.
Yeah, right, but,

COMMENT: This is clearly an SAI question.  We have a task force that does this.
COMMENT:  We have a council now, we don’t have a task force.
COMMENT:  Well, we’re going to re-establish the task force.
COMMENT:  The department head still has access, but I think the department feels in part empowered to determine how he/she communes that information.  Right, we’ve set guidelines and those guidelines are based on best practices, that there are certain statistical models in which the evaluations can be read. We feel we’ve been managed in that way.  And I think this is true, even though the Provost has overturned us on this.  We should remind faculty that they are empowered to do this.  You know you can right this into your department policy.
One of the main reasons that this was reviewed at the meeting where we talked about this was the department heads.  The department heads were very supportive that they needed to see those comments.
COMMENT:  You take a vote in our department, for example, we had several discussions about it, and if we did come down to a vote, the department head may not, their vote may be different.  So it would be interested to see if we really took a flat out vote from all our faculty, what they would think.  I know our faculty were really surprised to hear the change and we had been discussing amongst ourselves about the best practices, and it was clear, it’s like wow, we never really had thought about how those really are useful pieces of data, so it’s a very educational discussion for us, but then to know that this is as a department we felt, and then it definitely feels like when the Provost came out said they really need access to that information, it’s like, man!! So, I think definitely if departments can maybe write their own policy, then.
I need to get clarification, on who does have the right to do what, because I really don’t know. I think that’s the first question we need to get answered and then go from there or whatever.
COMMENT:  So if departments decide not to use the electronic form, does it go away since (UNCLEAR) the response goes from 30 percent to 90 percent and the rates are higher. So we’re given the opportunity to pick up more data that basically helps your evaluation (UNCLEAR). I’m never going to get a handle on that at all.
COMMENT:  And the (UNCLEAR) you are getting is not anywhere near as valuable.  

COMMENT:  Well it’s not valuable when you’re getting a 21% return rate. I mean I haven’t reached 50% on any class yet, and yeah, we did it ourselves in the 90’s (UNCLEAR) and statistically you cannot submit that as evidence of your teaching and part of teaching our assistants (UNCLEAR).
COMMENT:  So what use is it?

COMMENT:  Yeah, what is the use of it? It has no use. You can’t use it . I quit, because I was told we were not to use anything else. (UNCLEAR)
COMMENT:  Isn’t this a general administration issue? This isn’t even a Western issue?
COMMENT: UNC Charlotte is not doing it online.
The online was Western’s choice to do, the fact that everyone has to use consistent instruments and questions was a general administration charge.
COMMENT: Having said that, I hear what you said, and perhaps it’s an opportunity to look at some practices that up that rate.  I don’t know I got 78%, in the past I basically got 95% or whatever, when we had paper. And some groups have gone to scheduling the electronic classroom and they basically did it all in own swoop.
COMEMNT:  All my classes are basically online, so I don’t see my students ever.
COMMENT:  Online is different.

COMMENT:  And that’s a challenge. So, what it opens the door is to try to figure out some ways to make that happen in a way that works.  You are absolutely right.  20% is not valid at all. And even worse than that, it probably represents only the people…
COMMENT:  The people that  are really happy. I mean it accentuates the issue.
COMMENT: Right, you’ve got two polls way to heck out here.
COMMENT: I think we are all okay with the questions, and so on,
COMMENT:  Well, I think we would all be okay if they would do a higher percentage.

COMMENT:  Let me do another one, I felt that the course evaluation and the instructor evaluation has nothing to do with what they bloody well learn.  What I want to know is, I don’t care whether you like me or not, I care about whether you learned anything or not, and when you go out to become an engineer, you’re going to be a good engineer. You can hate my guts but as long as you learn and are doing your profession, that’s vital.   I don’t think this instrument measures anything about what they learned.  It measures what they thought about you as an instructor and how you administered the course in general.  They are two different things, and perhaps I feel the conversation we need to have is how do we get back to the real thing we want which is “did they learn anything” , which opposed to “did they like the instructor”?  And so, I don’t know how to go about that but if anybody has any ideas about that, I’m open to that conversation.  
COMMENT: (UNCLEAR)

COMMENT: We do to from an assessment point of view, but I was wondering how we could set up a system that face to face in course eval that goes after what they learn.
COMMENT:  Very difficult and probably discipline specific.

COMMENT:  It does require some modification.

COMMENT:  We as an institution are under a mandate to have student input, that is essentially uniform for all instructors, all classes, as a part of the annual faculty evaluation process.
COMMENT: We’ve got the practice too, in our department, with students take  after their or report intern, and that we don’t get to know who or what, but we know what the passing rate (UNCLEAR) into our evaluations.  I think I should take the responsibility.
COMMENT: I don’t think we are going to resolve these issues today and we’ve spent enough time.  They are very worthwhile issues but I’d like to move on.



	Richard-UNC Assembly update for Gary Jones
	You know Gary had to leave for a class. I have a copy of the Annual Report from the UNC-Faculty Assembly from last year, and I think he said Nancy, you have a few extra copies. If there are questions or comments regarding the work of the assembly last year, contact me or Gary, probably Gary knows more about it than I do, although I am a participant.

COMMENT:  UNCLEAR

He was nominated for office in the Assembly so he will continue as one of our delegates.
If you don’t know Nancy Carden, you should.  Nancy works in the Provost Office and as a result of some restructuring, I guess you could say in the Provost Office, she is now .
COMMENT: it’s a result of you begging.

Well okay, actually it’s not a result of my begging, but a request that got shuffled around a little bit. Nancy is now formally Assistant to the Faculty Senate, so she will once again be attending our meetings and working very closely with Erin and me, and probably the council chairs on a bunch of administrative issues, she will also be taking over with dealing with preparation of minutes, and things like that., other documents f or the senate and working with our website.  As soon as she gets access to it, which should e coming forth soon, some of us have been working with Nancy right along, it is nice to know she will remain with us and that her duties are expanding a bit, and it will be helpful for all of us.

One other potentially brief thing, as all of you who were here the end of last year know, the Chancellor did request that the Provost and I form a task force to deal with the basic issue of gifts that affect curriculum. That task force was literally formed at the end of the academic year last year by common consent with the Provost and myself, and consisted of myself and Anna McFadden as co-chairs, Anna Fariello from the library, Richard Starnes from History, and Gary Jones from Business, and Richard Kucharski, the University Counsel., formed that Taskforce.  We met half a dozen times face to face, and exchanged probably several hundred emails looking at this.  Our initial action was to try to take a specific look at the, what was, the original BB&T agreement.  We suggested some specific wording, I have not seen the final memorandum of understanding, but I have been told, through several official sources, that the document, there was a memorandum of understanding generated in response to the issues that were raised among the faculty here in the senate, and focused by the taskforce, and that that agreement has been signed, and I am reasonably confident that the troublesome issues related to that specific agreement have been resolved, to at least reasonably satisfaction.

COMMENT:  Dean Johnson convinced the BB&T folks that we in principle agree with some of the stuff   that was in the book, and we would put it back.
I think there was also language to reinforce the notion that all faculty hires, etc., would go through the normal procedures, and would be vetted in the normal ways, which was not really clear in the initial agreement.  I understand from Dean Johnson, whom I have talked with about this a couple of times, that was their formal agreement, but it was not the language that was specifically in the formal document and the task force felt that was rather important  that it be restated so it was quite clear. To me, the more important issue probably overall, is the second task that the task force took on , which is the development of  the general policy statement regarding all kinds of gifts, not just gifts that are specifically targeted toward curriculum related matters.  Any gift that comes to the university that has implications as far as curriculum and other faculty domains, that policy, the draft report of that committee was submitted to the Chancellor on July 8th.  My understanding is that should now be coming as a proposed University policy for public comment, hopefully in the next couple of days.  I’m not sure how fast, cause I’m not sure where it is in terms of Executive council, or whoever else at the top level needs to approve it. But, I am assured by the Chancellor it will be coming out.
Since this task force was formed at the direction of the Chancellor, with the consent of the senate, but at the direction of the Chancellor, we felt, the Provost and I felt the proper procedure that the report, go the Chancellor.
COMMENT:  When you say the controversial aspects were removed, what are those aspects?

You are asking me to go back to June. There were some implications, at least some of us felt there were some implications, that the donor was going to have veto power over who was selected to be this distinguished professor.
COMMENT:  handing out the books?

I’m not sure what the final resolution was. The book will not be a requirement for a class unless an individual faculty member so chooses.
COMMENT:  I remember they were going to hand them out to everyone one of the business students sort of like a Gideon Bible.
I’m not sure how that’s .

COMMENTS:  That’s gone away.

COMMENT:  You know what’s interesting, is BB&T and a lot of other places, where they are giving their money, we’re one of the only place where you don’t have (UNCLEAR).
Actually, I believe Charlotte is renegotiating their agreement as well. But my sense from the look I’ve had at a number of, at least a number of degrees, we come up better than a number of others, and much fairer, and safer and protected kind of position from a point of faculty interests.  That’s really the thrust of the policy guidelines that the task force generated, which was one to establish some broad basic guidelines of what is and is not acceptable, and then the process for providing faculty input when an offer comes to the university that at least appears to have implication in this area. One of the provisions of it is also, and I assume he Chancellor will leave it in, we felt very strongly that the University Counsel needs to be consulted prior to the signing of any documents. Several of us were rather surprised that the Counsels office had not been consulted during the initial stages of developing this whole agreement wit the BB&T foundation.  Seems like a very risky idea to sign a legally binding document without consulting a lawyer.
COMMENT:  So, is there any way to find the final shape of that document, or is 
In specifically, the BB&T agreement.  That final version has not been shared with me and I’m not sure how widely it has been shared with the college of Business.  I see no reason why anyone interested cannot contact Dean Johnson or Clifton Metcalf.  That does go through his office, Advancement and External Affairs.
COMMENT: If I understand, would the result in the future for every college and say any department that might receive a large donation or endowed associate, or some other type of activity, that this policy would .????
The intent of the task force report was to provide guidance for any sort of gift, whether it started on campus, or initiated off campus, or that at least has the appearance of having specific curricular implications regarding higher and or qualifications of faculty members specific course implications, creation of a specific course, so that there would be a process in place for examining that, and seeing if there is a real issue that needs specific attention, or if something that is clearly in the best interest of a specific college and department or program.  Case and point, and I don’t want to belabor this unnecessarily, several years ago, a donor gave the university a significant amount of money to create a distinguished professor in musical theatre.  This came to our department, I felt personally, a little bit late in the process, pretty much already negotiated and pretty much a done deal, on the other hand it was clearly in line with what the theatre program was doing already anyway.  There was little question, as to whether or not, and there was certainly no mandate as to the specific qualifications of this individual, other than they have certain name recognition and scholarship, etc.  There were no specific courses mandated or anything else.  We were already dealing with musical theatre in combination with the requirement of music, so it really wasn’t an issue but there could have been if there had been other specifics attached to that gift.  That’s what this policy is trying to address. To eliminate potentially problematic issues.
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